
REARSBY PARISH COUNCIL        

Minutes of a full Council meeting held on Thursday 1st September 2022 at 7.30 pm in Rearsby Village Hall
Public Forum
Members of the public had come to the meeting to voice their concerns over the application P/22/1168/2 land at the top of Gaddesby Lane.  Their input was heard during the discussion later on the agenda.
Present  
                                            Councillor M Cooke – Chair
                                            Councillor Byrne – Vice Chair
                                            Councillor K Wills

                                            Councillor H Stone

                                            Councillor D Kagure Brown

In Attendance                    Sue Norledge – Clerk   
                                            9 members of the public                                     
                                                                                                                                             22/59 Apologies for absence and declarations of interest
Apologies were received from Councillor Byrne and Borough/County Councillor Poland.  These apologies were accepted. 
22/60 To confirm minutes of meetings held on Thursday 7th July 2022
The minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 7th July 2022 were agreed as true and accurate record.
22/61 Progress on outstanding items
a)Progress on essential items of repair and maintenance

· Playdale are to undertake a risk assessment of the children’s play area in order to see if the swing seats needed to be replaced and also to look at the see saw to see if this was working correctly.

· The problems with the fence in the conker field had been reported to the developer of the convent.

· The Clerk had requested Burnt Oak to cut back the hedge near to the outdoor gym equipment.

· Derek had cut back the overhanging branches near to the pedestrian bridge on Station Road.

· Derek had looked at the village sign and felt that the cracking of the post was not a problem at the moment.  If work was needed it would need to be undertaken by a specialist.
b) To report any new items of essential repair and maintenance and agree action to be taken
· There was a hole in the ground near to the brook bridge from the removal of some form of post.  It was agreed that Derek would be approached to fill this in.

· The trees on the left and side of the conker field from the development were overhanging.  It was agreed that the Clerk would ask the developer to cut these back.
c) Progress over concerns over naming of road on convent development
There had been various correspondence over the summer with the developer and CBC over the naming of the road and the confusion this may cause.  Unfortunately, this was agreed a number of years ago and is a private road.  There was nothing that could be done as all of the legal paperwork now included this address and postcode.
d) Progress on tree planting plans for the village
A meeting had been arranged to meet with LCC Forestry on 6th September.  Sites to be looked at were Wreake Drive and top of Gaddesby Lane.
It was agreed to forward the ‘free tree pack’ details to the Tree Warden to see if this was something we could take advantage of.
e) Mobile vehicle activated sign location and recording update
Councillor Wills reported that he had collected the MVAS and had been going through the equipment.  Unfortunately, there were some items missing that needed to be replaced.  It was agreed that these could be purchased.  The battery was very heavy and really could not be moved by volunteers.  It was agreed that a contractor could be used a cost of £50.00 per move.  Consideration could be given to locating this permanently on the Melton Road and in order to comply with the regulations it could be switched off ever y3 weeks.
It was also agreed that the Clerk would contact Councillor Poland to see if there was a possibility of obtaining funding for another, more modern sign from the Members Highways Fund.
f)  To consider planning application P/22/11682/2 outline for 65 houses at land at top of Gaddesby Lane
There was considerable discussion around this application.  It was agreed to object to the application for the following reasons; -
· Outside the LTD in the Neighbourhood Plan.

· Road safety concerns at the junction with the Melton Road.  The junction improvements do not recognise the increase in traffic due to the recently approved 273 houses on the Melton Road.  The junction is also a pedestrian crossing point for the children walking to school and the increase in traffic will make the crossing more dangerous.  It was noted that if the application is approved, section 106 monies needs to be included for traffic calming in the village.

· Problems with wildlife on the field.  The application needs to make allowances for wildlife corridors on the site.  
· There is a small spinney at the top of New Avenue that is part of the site and this contains a pond with newts, bee hives and numerous wildflowers.  This area needs to be preserved.

· The village has recently had approved an additional 40 houses on the Melton Road site.  If this application is approved, it would represent a 24% increase in the size of the village.  The village and the surrounding facilities such as doctors and schools cannot cope with this increase in demand.
· Problems with rainwater runoff. Currently gardens on Gaddesby Lane experience flooding from the rain water on the field and this will only get worse if the site is built on.

It was agreed that the Clerk would draft the objections out and circulate them for comments.  It was also agreed to publicise the dates for objections on facebook for residents to be able to make comments.
g) Progress on unregistered land off Mill Road
This issue was still being progressed by Charnwood Borough Council.
h) Progress on fence between Station Road/Conker Field
It was agreed that the Clerk would write to let the resident know that the PC had not agreed that the fence was in the correct place but that the matter was now in abeyance. 
i) Progress on potential sources of grant aid
Councillor Kagure Brown was waiting for a firm worked up project to apply for grant aid.
j) Progress on village tranquillity and reflection garden

Councillor Cooke had arranged for a quote for the suggested works.  It was agreed that this item would not be progressed due to the high cost that would be involved.
k Progress on discussions around disabled access for the village hall playing fields
Councillor Cooke had obtained a quote for the work but was seeking two other quotes.
22/62Police, County Councillor and Borough Councillors reports
a)County/Borough Councillor Report
Councillor Poland had provided a written report-;
· Work would soon be underway to improve the 3 leisure centres in Charnwood.
· A new campaign had been launched to encourage residents to enjoy the outdoors.  Further information can be found at www.charnwood.gov.uk/LoveOutdoors 

· LCC have produced a new guide to deal with the challenge of ash die back.
· LCC have free tree scheme which aims to give away 5,000 trees.  Further information can be found at Lcctreepacks@woodlandtrust.org.uk 
b) Police Report and crime and safety in Rearsby
No report was made.
c) Village Warden Reports
Heritage Warden report
No report was made.
Tree Warden Report
The tree warden had planted the elm tree obtained by a villager on the village hall playing fields
Flood Warden report
The Clerk had again reported the growth of grass in the brook.
Nature Warden report
No report had been received.
e) Monthly risk assessment and village safety report
It was noted that there was glass under the half pipe – the Clerk would ask Derek to remove this.  Councillor Stone would remove the homemade half pipe, the next time they take scrap metal away.
.
f)  Report back from Village Hall Committee meeting 
There was nothing to report.
g) Any issues from LRALC round robin
There was nothing further to report.
h) Finance (including cheques, balances and budgets)
The balance of the accounts on 31.8.22 was £11,967.68
S Norledge - wages and expenses – £717.10
DCK Accounting – payroll - £24.00
Burnt Oak – mowing £384.00
Glasdon – dog bin bags £195.57

D Overfield – maintenance £121.00

Playdale – inspection £312.00

The bank reconciliation to 21.8.22 was noted.
22/63New Business
a) To consider the adoption of new financial regulations
It was agreed to adopt the model 2019 financial regulations.
b) To consider the option of opting out of the SAA external auditors service
It was agreed that the Parish Council would remain in the SAA external auditors service.
22/64Planning 
P/22/0908/2 1 Station Road, conversion of garage into a two storey dwelling.
No comments were made.

22/65Correspondence received that is not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
There was nothing further to report.
22/66 Chairman’s report, including article for submission to Rearsby Scene
The Chairman would produce his report for the Rearsby Scene.
Date and time of next meeting

Thursday 6th October 22 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
The meeting closed at 9.30  pm
Signed………………………………………. (Chairman, Rearsby Parish Council)

Dated………………………………………..
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